WYCK RISSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL


ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON
10 JUNE 2016
Present: Members – Tim Simon (TS), James Ross (JR), Andrew Fifield (AF), Richard Wheeler (RW), Louise Fifield (Clerk), Mark Mackenzie Charrington and 4 members of the village. Apologies were received from Nigel Moor and Georgina Hampton, Robert and Silke Montague and Diana Townley
Election of Chairman and Responsible Financial Officer

AF proposed TS as Chairman, RW seconded the proposal, AF proposed JR as Responsible Financial Officer and RW seconded the proposal. Both were carried unanimously.
TS thanked the members of the Council and the clerk for their efforts during the year, always appreciated.
Minutes of the AGM held on 20 June 2014.
The minutes of the meeting were approved and signed, there being no matters arising that wouldn’t be covered later in the meeting.
Financial Report (James Ross)
JR reported on the financial postion for the year ended 31/03/16.  A loss had been budgeted of £620 and in fact there was a surplus of £402.75.  This was mainly due to a) an income of £509.40 reclaimed VAT and b) an underspend of £314.00 on non-specific items.  In all other areas we were either on budget or made small savings.  There was slightly more than £7,300 in the bank account.

As in previous years, the accounts were internally audited by Andrew Ransom and again the risk assessment carried out by Elizabeth Ransom. Both were thanked for undertaking these tasks. The accounts now go to Grant Thornton for external auditing.  
For 2016-17 we have again budgeted a small loss of £620. The Council was warned that expenditure on the green and pond was creeping up each year and therefore the council should continue to exercise tight control over expenditure. The Accounts were recommended for approval, and all were in agreement.  TS thanked JR for his work.
Minutes of the last Parish Council meeting on 14th March 2016.

The minutes of the meeting were approved and signed.
Matters arising:

· Kissing Gate:

The gate has been repaired by Tim King, at no charge and Anne Smith has now painted it, the   Parish Council having agreed to reimburse her for the cost of the paint.
· The sharp drop on the right side of the road near the old railway bridge.  This had been highlighted by Bob Phillips.  TS is planning to discuss this with Highways along with the deterioration in places  in the road following last summer’s resurfacing. Councillor Nigel Moor had also asked to be involved.

Management of the Green and Pond

· Verge cutting: The verges throughout the village had been cut by the County Council approximately 2 weeks before the meeting. It was agreed that it was not only an improved appearance but alsosafer.  It had been previously agreed to have it cut again, before the hay crop, in late June or early July.  Robert Phipp had kindly offered to do this.  TS will arrange.

· Registration: RW has had an acknowledgement to his letter of 15/03/16 to the land registry, saying that a response could be expected this month.
· SSE Wayleave:  The Electricity Board had decided that a new pole should be erected between the Fifield’s house and Maces Farm. A previous pole had been hit by a haytruck a few years ago, and SSE decided that there was too long a length between the existing two poles without a support, so a new one has been fixed and a small additional wayleave has resulted.

· New Water Mains: The work has got delayed because the land agents advising Thames Water have decided that Secretary of State approval was necessary  in order for the work to progress because it was a registered Common.  In turn this meant that some householders have had to confirm their rights for grazing on the Green.  The application is now about to be submitted – it could take another 3 months at least before approval is given and the work can commence.

· Pond – It had been agreed at the last meeting to apply chalk – necessary to break down the buildup of silt.  It has now been done.  TS had established that the pond life remains unaffected.  The annual weed clearance is scheduled for September/October.

Creation of a Parish Website

We now are legally obliged to have a Parish Website, however small the parish.  The good news is that we can apply for a grant for both setting up the website and on-going maintenance.  TS and LF met with two separate companies to get a quote for this: TechTonic IT (who quoted £495 to set up and £259 pa for ongoing annual charges) and Town and Parish Websites (who quoted £360 to set up and £240 pa for ongoing annual charges). The website has to contain certain information such as dates of meetings, agendas, minutes, Accounts, financial details of all expenditure over £100 together with details of the Councillors – all to be in line with transparency laws. Both the Village Hall and the Church could have a page in the website if they wish, useful for the upcoming events as well as church services.

TS recommended that we used the Town and Parish Website company who seemed to know exactly what we wanted and had experience in this kind of website – and this was agreed.  The grant limit would be £500 for set up and £300 annually for ongoing maintenance and their quote was well within these limits.  There was an additional option to ask for a PC and printer, but this was considered unnecessary.  

If anyone has any good photos of the village which could be included, please contact LF.

County Council News: Councillor Dr Nigel Moor
Councillor  Moor was unable to attend the meeting.  He has subsequently sent his report which is attached.
District Council News – report by Mark Mackenzie-Charrington

· Cross county Unitary proposals with West Oxfordshire withdrawn, mainly over issues relating to police and other emergency services not being able to cross county boundaries.

· Gloucestershire CC looking at Unitary proposals which would incorporate CDC and other bodies within the county. C not keen on the face of it owing to quite different cultural & working practices.

· Cotswold District Local Plan now in the closing stages of stage 19 consultation before being tidied up and sent to Westminster in the autumn for Central Government ratification which might be in the spring next year.

· Fosse Way resurfacing from bottom of Stow hill to Dickler bridge is scheduled to be concluded Friday 10th June.

· The Badham appeal for a pharmacy at Upper Rissington has gone to GCC PNA committee and they have accepted that the application should be revived in light of the number of completed new houses at Victory Way.

· Delfin Way, Upper Rissington change of use from B1 to residential is being challenged by the CDC planning officer. If it fails then the offer of £375,000 from the developers will not be available for the nursery school.

· Planning: 
a. 16/01788/FUL – Wyck Beacon Reservoir consent granted 6th June 2016 for alterations to telecommunications tower

b. 16/01979/TCONR – Freds Cottage, 19 Wyck Rissington application 18th May 2016 for arboriculture works

c. 16/01892/FUL – Greenfingers & Ladybird Cottages application 27th May 2016 for 2 replacement dwellings

· MM-C appointed to the CDC Cabinet and portfolio holder of Development Control and member of the Cirencester Parking Board.  TS and the rest of the PC congratulated him on his appointment.
Planning
· Proposed new vehicular access to land at the end of the lane by the Fosse Way: There has been much concern over this application and the PC has submitted an objection. The access will be in a potentially dangerous place – with a sharp angle, a high hedge and the land slopes upwards towards the road. Permission  was given last year for a new access onto the Fosse Way, and it seems much more practical to use this. . Both this and the adjacent Greenfingers and Ladybird application for 2 replacement dwellings are  outside our parish boundary but are more relevant to us than Lower Slaughter PC. It was felt that the access and the development applications should have been submitted at the same time. It was suggested that we should be present at any meeting to discuss the overall scheme.  Mark Mackenzie-Charrington will be talking to Richard Keeling, the Ward Councillor and will be updating him on our concerns.
It was agreed that the demolition and replacement of the two dwellings next to the proposed access is not contentious, and the resulting houses would be much more attractive.  Consequently Wyck PC will not be making a comment (either for or against) on the CDC website; it not being within our Parish.
· Laurence House: The appeal against the decision not to permit the replacement of existing timber outbuildings including staff accommodation with a new Cotswold stone building, despite being supported by Wyck PC, has been turned down.  The Montagues are now seeking a second opinion. TS expressed concern that this had been refused on the grounds that the village could not sustain an additional dwelling. With an increasing number of second home owners in the area, full time resident staff are very useful. He was also concerned that at a time when localism is being promoted by Government, very little regard had been had to the wishes of the Council. MM-C agreed and said that he would be taking this up with Cotswold DC. 
Letters and Emails received by the Clerk
· A letter has been received by Amey with a request for our order of salt bags for the winter.  It was agreed that we should ask for 10.  
A.O.B 
1.JR requested approval for the following payments, which was duly granted:

· GAPTC: 





£  31.00

· Tower Mint (medals for the Queens Birthday)
£152.28

· Paint (Anne Smith)




£  22.65

· Insurance





£276.49

· Fisheries





£100.00

· Pyments (removal of redundant pole)
£  72.00

· Clerk






£  60.00
2. Following the decision reached at the March meeting, TS confirmed that the medals to commemorate the Queen’s 90th birthday which it had been agreed would be given free of charge to each residence, these would be distributed at the Village BBQ on Sunday and that arrangements would be made to deliver those who were not attending. LF had agreed to make the arrangements for this.
Proposed Dates of Parish Council Meetings 
Monday 5 September 2016 at 6.00 pm

Monday 12 December 2016 at 6.00 pm
Monday 20 March 2017 at 6.00 pm


Annual General Meeting: date to be confirmed 

Louise Fifield, Clerk, Wyck Rissington Parish Council

Honeysuckle Cottage, 9 Wyck Rissington, Cheltenham, Gloucestershire, GL54 2PN

Tel 01451 821220 E-mail fifield9@btinternet.com

